ELSTREE AND BOREHAMWOOD TOWN COUNCIL  

TRANSPORT FORUM
MINUTES of a meeting held in the Council Chamber, Elstree Way Borehamwood on Thursday 27th February 2014 at 7.00pm
Present: 


Cllr C Butchins (Chairman in the Chair)





Cllr E Butler (Vice-Chairman)




Cllr G Franklin




Cllr S Rubner
In attendance:







J Clappison MP

PCSO S O’Grady (Hertfordshire Constabulary)
PCSO C Adamou (Hertfordshire Constabulary)

J Cartledge (Resident)





J Holdcroft (First Capital Connect)

S Simmonds (Sullivan Buses)
S Davies (001 Driving Academy)

P O’Donnell (Elstree & Borehamwood Residents’ Association)




L Stack (Resident)

J Brown (Pensioners' Rights)




N Clark (Resident)

A Scott Norman (Resident)

S Alford (Resident)

D Mooring (Resident) 

C Mooring (Resident) 
B Cahill (Resident)

M Cahill (Resident)
M Jones (Resident) 
Mr C and Mrs M Blake (Residents)
P Mirams (Resident) 

B Guilder (Resident) 

A De Swarte (Resident)

H Jones (Town Clerk)
21.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs S Parnell, Cllr S Dobin (Other Business), A Dismore (London Assembly Member), L Heyman (First Capital Connect), I Blackmore (Transport for London), PC Chalkley and PCSO Messetter (Hertsmere Constabulary), A Goddard (E&B Green Belt Society) and Cllr A Plancey (Hertfordshire County Council).
22.
DECLARATIONS OF COUNCILLORS' INTERESTS

There were none.

23.
TRANSPORT FORUM MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 31 October 2013 were approved and duly signed as a true record by the Chairman.

In connection with Minute 14, J Cartledge provided a further update in relation to route 107 and it was AGREED that:

a letter be sent by the Forum to Hertfordshire County Council (HCC) and Transport for London (TfL) (P Bradley (Official Contact) and T Conway (Attendee at site visit)) concerning the need to progress the bus stop allocation issue at the Elstree and Borehamwood railway station interchange, namely:

At a site visit a 107 driver was asked to pull up at stop B and deploy the ramp, which he did with no difficulty (a photograph of this would be appended to the letter).  It was understood that further checks were to be undertaken.  However, it was hoped that the problem could now be resolved and the westbound 107 restored to this stop.
24.
BUS SERVICE UPDATE
The following changes to bus services in Borehamwood were noted:
	B3: (January 2014) At the request of Sullivan buses new bus stops have been added in Studio Way at Garston Court near the Elstree Way roundabout to serve the new housing development and Elstree UTC.

658: (Uno – Hertfordshire County Council Contract) (31/3/14) Route withdrawn between Borehamwood Town Centre and Ripon Park via Furzehill Road except Monday to Friday peak hours, and diverted to Elstree & Borehamwood station.  This means that the daytime weekday service via Furzehill Road is reduced to route 655 only, supported by route B3 off peak journeys to Tennison Avenue.

398: (22/4/14) 
Withdrawal on Mondays to Fridays of first journeys to and from Borehamwood and last journey from Borehamwood to Potters Bar 
due to low levels of usage.  Also minor timetable changes with many journeys departing Borehamwood up to five minutes earlier.

398 & 
615 (ASAP)Sullivan Buses have agreed with Hertfordshire County Council  and Hertfordshire Constabulary  that a new bus stop will be added in Elstree Way opposite the Holiday Inn, served by buses 398 and 615 coming into Borehamwood from Potters Bar and Hatfield respectively.  This will be a “twin” for the existing stop in Rowley Lane.



A copy of the letter from S Simmonds of Sullivan Buses of 15 January 2014 responding to the issues raised by L Stack at the previous meeting is attached to these minutes (APPENDIX A).

Cllr E Butler reported that Hertsmere Borough Council was conducting a wide ranging scrutiny review of infrastructure, including public transport.  It was important for Members to put their concerns to this body which would seek to ensure that additional or more frequent bus services could be recommended to match future increases in housing development.
It was noted that the 107 and 306 services had been subject to delays due to the works at Elstree Crossroads.

It was AGREED that:

(i)
a representation be made to Hertfordshire County Council to encourage 
broader dissemination of alterations to bus timetables to the public in a 
timely and comprehensive fashion; and
(ii)
a representation be made to Arriva (The Shires) seeking information 
concerning the observation that Stirling Corner stops were no longer 
observed by Green Line coaches on route 797.
25.
TRAIN SERVICE UPDATE
J Holdcroft (First Capital Connect) provided a comprehensive update, including news concerning the aims of First Capital Connect for 2013/14 (a safe and pleasant journey, timetable punctuality and passenger information).  The report covered:

· Achievements since Summer 2014;
· National Passenger Survey (Autumn 2013);
· Performance statistics;
· Elstree and Borehamwood Station updates;
· Fleet Developments; and

· Community Spirit.

Relating to the Elstree and Borehamwood Station update, it was reported that the completion of the bridge and lifts was expected in May 2014.  It was previously noted that delay had been caused by unforeseen ground water and former bridge footings (including some issues with fibre optic cables).

A summary of the presentation made is appended to these Minutes (APPENDIX B).
Responding to queries about delays, it was noted that most of these were caused by other train operators and Network Rail, rather than by First Capital Connect itself, though this was of little comfort to those affected.  It was accepted that more could be done to improve real time information on platforms.

J Cartledge suggested that congestion on platform 2 at Elstree and Borehamwood station was exaggerated by uneven loading of trains, as alighting passengers tended to cluster in the nearest carriage.  The open plan design of the new trains being built as part of the Thameslink project would encourage more movement within them and thereby create better use of the available room.  In addition, the new bridge should seek to help alleviate the problem of passengers clustering at the front of trains.
26.
CYCLE ROUTES IN ELSTREE AND BOREHAMWOOD

Some members expressed frustration at apparent lack of enforcement to prevent cycling on pavements.  PCSOs present provided an update on their powers and actions in order to tackle this problem locally.
The consensus of opinion was that responsible cycling in Elstree and Borehamwood should be encouraged on well designed and safe routes with proper signage as it was a healthy and cheap mode of transport which reduced congestion and parking problems.  It was also noted that the cycle park had been extended on three occasions at the railway station.   This demonstrated that potential demand was high, if cyclists were provided with suitable facilities.

Cllr E Butler reported that the Hertsmere Borough Council infrastructure scrutiny review would also consider cycle tracks in the area.

27.
ELSTREE CROSSROADS

The Chairman reported that work had been delayed (due to surrounding BT and electricity cables on site) but was scheduled to resume in April 2014.  The impact of the traffic delays caused by the works was noted as being of great concern by all road users (including bus companies).
Cllr G Franklin noted that local businesses were bearing additional costs caused by the delays and that Hertfordshire County Council should carefully consider employing additional staff to resolve traffic disruption caused by site works in minimal times.
28.
STIRLING CORNER (BY MORRISONS)

Forum Members received a report from the Chairman, concerning an update briefing received from N Hardy (TfL – Head of Capital Development).  The report read:
“You will be aware that the operation of the signals at Stirling Corner for 24 hours per day and 7 days per week has been a trial.  This began on 28th May 2013 when the part time (Monday to Friday 15:30 and 18:30) was switched to full time working and was due to run for a period of 6 months.  That initial period was then extended for a further six months to enable a longer review period taking in all seasons of the year.  On completion of the trial period TfL will be able to make an informed decision on the best method of control for Stirling Corner, considering the needs of all users.  

Queue surveys were taken on all arms of the roundabout before the trial started in May 2013 and again in September 2013. The queues were taken during normal traffic conditions outside school holidays on normal weekdays.  The results indicated that in the AM peak queues of 300m+ are being recorded on the A1 southbound and 220m+ on Barnet Road westbound, which is a substantial increase on the situation before the signals came into full-time operation.  Amendments have been made to the traffic signal timings during the trial to reduce queuing on all arms to a minimum.  Below is a list of the changes made to the signal timings.  No further changes have been made since September last year when it was felt that we had achieved the best timings for the junction. 

	Timings Changed
	Comments

	May 2013
	Trial study initiated 

	28/05/2013
	Signals switched to full time from part time

	29/05/2013
	Initial Timing Review complete

	30/05/2013
	Further changes made to AM timings

	03/06/2013
	Further changes made to AM timings

	26/06/2013
	Further changes made to Off Peak and weekend timings

	Sept 2013
	Trial study extended to May 2014 period to account for seasonal variation 


Since the introduction of 24/7 operation of the traffic signals TfL has seen an increase in enquires during the trial.  Of the 18 letters received to date 20% have been negative and 10% were in favour of the scheme.  The remaining 70% commented on the additional queuing being experienced but did not express any view for or against the proposal. On completion of the trial period TfL will make a decision as to the continuation or otherwise of the 24/7 operation f these signals.

As you are probably aware, consideration is currently being given to a change in the speed limit from 70mph to 50mph on the A1 approaches to Stirling Corner and on completion of the traffic signal operation trial and any speed limit change, consideration will be given to any further improvements that can be made for the roundabout.”
The Chairman encouraged Forum Members and the public to make representations to TfL calling for the retention of the 24 hour traffic lights and the 50mph speed reduction.  It was noted that further information on the topic was anticipated in time for the next meeting on 3 July 2014.
[Post Meeting Note:  The Town Council has been notified that TfL has subsequently announced an extension of the traffic light experiment until August 2014]

29.
CONSULTATION DOCUMENT: HERTFORDSHIRE’S TRAVEL PLAN 
GUIDANCE FOR BUSINESS AND RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT

The Transport and Road Safety Forum’s formal comment on the above consultation was agreed as follows:

· it was felt that the overall principle expressed in the document was excellent and of benefit to the local area, insofar as it sought to force developers to consider their wider social and environmental impacts when submitting plans for development;

· concern was expressed, however, that it should not only be a requirement that plans were credible, appropriate and deliverable but that that a system should be in place to ensure that the conditions contained within the document were rigorously enforced (i.e. not simply monitored); and

· it was felt that some assurances should be sought from Hertfordshire County Council in order to provide confidence to the Transport Forum that appropriate mechanisms will be available to ensure that the principles contained within the document can be delivered in practice.

It was further noted that the Town Council’s formal comments were issued by way of letter dated 24 February 2014.

It was AGREED that:

the Transport Forum’s formal comment on the consultation document: Hertfordshire’s travel plan 
guidance for business and residential development, as set out above,  be submitted.
30.
OPEN SESSION

Defective Street Furniture
Some Members felt that improvements could be made to signage.  Individual (rather than general) representations to the relevant authorities were encouraged:
· For traffic signs, street lights, bollards, etc, there is a reporting facility on the Hertfordshire Highways website with an interactive map from which it is possible to identify individual items: 

http://www.hertsdirect.org/services/transtreets/highways/hhonlineservices/hfr/.

· For street name signs, notification should be sent to: street.scene@hertsmere.gov.uk.

Potholes

It was noted that Elstree and Borehamwood Residents’ Association were seeking to assist and influence Hertfordshire County Council in identifying and repairing pothole damage within reasonable timescales.
Parking on pavements

Members were encouraged to report individual instances of illegal parking on pavements to the Hertfordshire Constabulary.

31.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the next meeting was scheduled for Thursday 3 July 2014 at 7.00 pm, Hertsmere Civic Offices.  

The meeting closed at 9.00 pm.
Date:..............................................
CHAIRMAN...........................................................
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